MINUTES
JUNE 21, 2017
6:00 P.M.
CALL TO ORDER:  BryAnna Vaughan,President, called the meeting of the Big Pine Community Services District to order on Wednesday, June 21, 2017 at 6:02 P.M. in the District office. 

PRESENT MEMBERS: BryAnna Vaughan, President

 Gary Doyel, Vice-President

 Mark Steele, Board Member (as of June 21, 2017)



 David Allen, Board Member

OTHERS:   

 Dave Tanksley, Contractor


 Bobbie Lovig, Secretary

Absent:

 Robert Steele, Board Member

AGENDA
PUBLIC COMMENTS & PUBLIC HEARING:  Larry Freilich with the Inyo County Water Department talked with the Board about the water recycle project.  The County has been awarded a grant for a feasibility study contracting with R. O. Anderson as the consultant.  He asked if any of the board members could attend a meeting on July 12 or 13 to come up with ideas for the recycling of Big Pine C.S.D. water.  
The public will also be invited as this is a “community process,” Larry said. The purpose of the community meeting is to get ideas on projects that might be implemented; as the feasibility study is to evaluate a few projects and choose the one most achievable.  The selected project will undergo environmental review and engineering documents will be prepared.  The goal of the study is to end up with a “shovel-ready” project to present to funders. 
All of the Board Members present at the meeting, in addition to Dave Tanklsey, Water/Sewer Contractor, said they would attend.  A final date and location will be announced soon and Larry will e-mail Bobbie with the information to disburse to the Board Members.
MINUTES:
Gary Doyel moved and Dave Allen seconded a motion to approve the minutes of the May 17, 2017 meeting.  Motion carried.
BILLS AND WARRANTS:  Dave Tanksley explained some of the invoices for work done. Gary Doyel moved and Dave Allen seconded a motion to approve the bills and warrants incurred from May 16, through June 12, 2017.  Motion carried.
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Correspondence: 
1. Memorandum from Auditor-Controller regarding our approval or disapproval to participate in the audit for 2015-16 and 2016-17.  Signature needed for each account.  The Board decided to use the county audit process and BryAnna Vaughan signed the documents.
2. Letter from California Rural Water Assn. regarding approval for a free Leak Detection audit due to BPCSD being a DAC.  Letter forwarded to Dave Tanksley.  He will set up an appointment at a date to be determined.
3. BPCSD letter to SWRCB asking for reduction in annual fees due to DAC status.  Copies sent to all Board Members.  Bobbie will pursue a resolution before the next meeting.
OLD BUSINESS:
1. Report and updates from McMurtrie-Tanksley, including tank recoat and capital improvements.
a. Dave explained his May report and said the BOD was 11.
b. Rollins Electric will be sending a bill for approximately $5,000 for work done at the sewer pond.
c. RAS pump failure was explained.  Dave is working with Tim Rudolph and they might get a pump to replace it for about $1,300.
d. Dave said three percolation ponds are full due to ground water level near the surface.  It is at a critical point.  Dave explained several options with their costs and suggested we check with Kevin Carunchio regarding emergency funds for the high runoff.
e. The tank recoat bid package is ready and ready to go out to bid.
f. Dave explained other issues at the sewer pond at length. He also mentioned that the school and county park are watering every morning, early at about the same time.  It was decided that Bobbie will contact the county and Dave Allen will contact Dave Calloway at the school and give them the Mandatory Watering schedule with the days they should be watering.
g. Dave talked about buying a new generator and getting the Rugid alarm upgrade work done for about $10,000.
h. Dave will also be fixing the chlorinator pumps.
2. Approval of invoice from McMurtrie Tanksley for stolen trash pump.  Invoice unavailable – Dave said to keep this on the agenda.
3. Groundwater Monitoring Plan (SGMA) report and discussion.  There was a discussion.  The Joint Powers agreement includes BPCSD as an eligible entity and they will receive 2 votes. There will be more information at the next meeting 
4. Radon Tower – discussion and motion to “abandon in place.”
Dave said it will be disconnected this summer and is a 1 day job.
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5. Update from Bobbie on charge for 2 extra hours of work by County Counsel.  Bobbie said she called the office of County Counsel and was told that many more hours than 2 extra were done, but we were only charged for 2 of them.
6. New Customer buy-in issue.  Motion to approve, if needed.  Bobbie had prepared a Buy-In comparison and it was discussed.  It was decided to keep the BPCSD amount at $2,500 for each water and sewer.
NEW BUSINESS:
1. Nomination of interim Board Member to serve Brian Law’s term through November, 2017.  The only property owner to apply is Mark Steele and he is eminently qualified to serve.  BryAnna Vaughan moved and Gary Doyel seconded a motion to approve the installation of Mark Steele as Board Member through November, 2017.  Motion carried.
2. Swearing in and signing of Form 700 by new Board Member was completed at the end of the meeting.

3. Meeting for recycled water July 12 or 13.  This item was covered in Public Comments above.
OTHER:  Closed meeting, if needed.  Bobbie said a closed meeting was not necessary as there are only a few small outstanding balances at this time.
FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS:
1. Reports from Dave Tanksley including tank recoat update and capital improvements
2. Approval of invoice from Dave Tanksley for stolen trash pump.

3. SGMA information update.
4. Election packets to Bryanna Vaughan, Bob Steele and Mark Steele for the next 4 year terms.  Bobbie will assist them with their applications in the office.

5. Report of information from SWRCB about DAC qualification for annual rate reduction.
NEXT Meeting:  
The next meeting regular meeting date is scheduled for Wednesday

July 19, 2017.
ADJOURNMENT:  There being no other business, Gary Doyel moved and 
Dave Allen seconded a motion to adjourn the meeting at 8:12 p.m.  Motion carried.

Signed,
Bobbie Lovig, Secretary
